

APRIL 2022 | FACT SHEET

Increased Access to Doulas, Midwives and Birth Workers is Key to Improving Michigan's Black and Indigenous **Pregnancy-Related Health Outcomes**

BY MOTHERING JUSTICE AND NATIONAL WOMEN'S LAW CENTER

Introduction

Michigan has one of the highest death rates among Black pregnant people in the country.^{1, 2} Black and Indigenous Michiganders live with reduced access to health care, fewer financial resources, less access to stable housing, and more food insecurity.3 During pregnancy, these harms are compounded by providers and institutions that devalue their lives. This compounded harm underlies the increased risk of pregnancyrelated deaths and complications in Black and Indigenous communities. Medically, pregnancy-related deaths are frequently attributed to blood loss, infection, or heart complications, ⁴ and pregnancy-related complications are attributed to high blood pressure and blood loss.⁵ However, these outcomes reflect systems and institutions that fail to provide Black and Indigenous people with comprehensive, high-quality care. Increasing access to doulas, midwives and birth workers would significantly improve Michigan's Black and Indigenous pregnancy-related outcomes.

More than 6 in 10 of Michigan's pregnancy-related deaths are preventable - which is higher than the national rate. And Black pregnant Michiganders die at a rate of 2.8 times more than white pregnant Michiganders.

Stark Racial Disparities: Michigan Pregnancy-Related Death and Complications for Black and Native Birthing People

In Michigan, disparities persist across pregnancy-related injuries and complications and pregnancy-related deaths. In 2019, approximately 2,000 pregnant people in Michigan had life-threatening pregnancy complications, such as severe bleeding or infections after childbirth and high blood pressure during pregnancy.6 But these harms do not fall equitably. Black pregnant people are more than twice as likely as white pregnant people to experience a severe pregnancy complication⁷ and most of these pregnancyrelated complications are preventable.8

While Michigan's overall pregnancy-related death rate is lower than the national average9, there are stark disparities between Black and white deaths. Black pregnant people in Michigan die at a rate 2.8 times higher than white pregnant people.10 Historically, Michigan's death rate disparity was one of the highest in the country, surpassing 35 other states¹¹ and higher than the national disparity rate.¹² Notably, more than 6 in 10 of Michigan's pregnancy-related deaths are preventable;13 also higher than the national rate14.

Unfortunately, there is no comparable data for Indigenous pregnant people in Michigan. Nationally, Indigenous pregnant people die at a rate almost 2 times higher than white pregnant people.¹⁵

Flaws in the System: Barriers in **Accessing Pregnancy-Related Health**

Pregnancy-related deaths not only result from centuries of policy decisions regarding how Black and Indigenous women and birthing people live, learn, work and play; but also, from how Black and Indigenous pregnant people are valued and validated while receiving care. Other systemic factors, including biases within the health care system and economic security, contribute to maternal mortality. Health care coverage, providers that value the patient's participation in their care, employment, financial resources, and poverty, all contribute to the health of the individual and pregnancy-related outcomes. In all measures, Black and Indigenous people have fewer resources and greater restriction of choices.

Lack of access to comprehensive, high-quality care, including reproductive care, increases the risk of

pregnancy-related complications and deaths.¹⁶ In Michigan, Black and Indigenous women of reproductive age are particularly impacted. They are less likely to have employerbased coverage and more likely to experience uninsurance or gaps in coverage.¹⁷ Indigenous women of reproductive age specifically are over 2.5 times more likely to be uninsured than white women in Michigan.¹⁸ When pregnant people lack health coverage, they are more likely to skip early prenatal care visits, which leads to higher pregnancyrelated death and complication rates.¹⁹ Furthermore, reduced access to contraceptive care and family planning counseling in Black and Indigenous communities increases rates of unintended pregnancies and reduces time between pregnancies.20

When Black and Indigenous women and birthing people do seek out care, they are also less likely to feel listened to by providers, included as part of the process, and trusted as an expert on their bodies and how they feel. A Mothering Justice and National Women's Law Center's online poll of 525 Michigan Black women, conducted in February 2020, affirmed this experience. More than 8 in 10 Black women had at least one adverse interaction with a health care provider, including providers ignoring patients' reports of pain, dismissing patients' input, misdiagnosis or delaying diagnosis, and patients being talked down to and disrespected by providers.²¹ These experiences with providers not only reduce quality of care in the moment, but the experiences fracture trust Black and Indigenous pregnant people have in the broader health care system and affect their ability to manage their health. In fact, 12% of Black women and 27% of Indigenous women reported avoiding visiting a doctor or seeking healthcare for themselves or other family members for fear of discrimination or poor treatment.22

> Even during a pandemic, 8 in 10 Black women in Michigan report being ignored, dismissed, talked down to, misdiagnosed, and/or disrespected by health care providers.

Research has demonstrated that the weathering hypothesis - the connection between chronic social and economic discrimination that creates poor physical health – explains

a wide range of racial disparities in health that also impact pregnancy-related outcomes.²³ Black and Indigenous pregnant people are disproportionately overrepresented in low-paid occupations that lack fair scheduling, paid leave, and other health related benefits. Prolonged exposure to poverty and economic insecurity causes Black and Indigenous communities to experience higher rates of chronic health conditions like heart disease, high blood pressure, and obesity.²⁴ Weathering, combined with lack of access to comprehensive, high-quality care, cause Black and Indigenous pregnant people with chronic health conditions to experience elevated risk of death and complications.²⁵

INCARCERATION & MATERNAL HEALTH

Michigan's systemic incarceration of Black and Indigenous people worsens health outcomes for Black and Indigenous pregnant people. The number of women incarcerated in Michigan has increased dramatically over the last four decades. The number of women in jails increased 362% and 239% in prisons, respectively.26 In 2019, Black and Indigenous women were over 3 times more likely to be incarcerated than white women.27 While Black people make up only 15% of Michigan's population, they account for 53% of the prison population and 37% of the jail population.²⁸ Prisons and jails lack comprehensive prenatal care including proper nutrition, screening for high-risk pregnancies, and access to doulas and birth workers.²⁹ The failure to provide quality prenatal care results in poor health outcomes for pregnant people who are imprisoned, as well as their infants.

To achieve better health outcomes for Michigan's pregnant and parenting people of color, policymakers and elected officials must tackle the full ecosystem of systemic poverty that persists in marginalizing and making unhealthy Black and Indigenous communities.

Access to Doulas, Midwives, and Birth **Workers Can Save Lives**

Michigan's Black and Indigenous pregnant people require legislation that addresses systemic poverty,30 as well as high-quality care before, during, and after pregnancy. An important strategy for achieving better health outcomes is to increase access to doulas, midwives, and birth workers.

Access to doulas, midwives, and birth workers improves the quality of care and could immediately impact Michigan's maternal morbidity and mortality. Patient-centered care providers, such as doulas, midwives, and birth workers, advocate for patients who are systematically discriminated against in health care settings and increase utilization of prenatal care.³¹ Pregnant people with doulas during childbirth have more positive birth experiences and fewer birth complications.³² A pregnant person with a doula is also four times less likely to have a low-birth weight baby, two times less likely to have a medical intervention including instrument use in delivery and medications such as epidurals, and almost 10 times more likely to breastfeed.³³ Doulas reduce rates of cesarean delivery by 40%.34 Doulas additionally increase utilization of postpartum health care visits that reduce complications after delivery and reduce postpartum depression and anxiety.35

Doulas, midwives, and birth workers not only improve pregnancy-related health outcomes, but lower birthing and postpartum costs. Pregnancy complications are associated with high costs and increase the likelihood of further hospitalizations, raising costs even more. The average cost of an uncomplicated delivery is around \$5,700, but a delivery with a complication can cost nearly \$18,000.36 Considering state Medicaid programs pay for just under half of all births and their associated complications,³⁷ increasing access to this care can provide a significant investment return for Michigan. Doula care alone is estimated to save almost \$1,000 per birth.38 This would have translated to a savings of \$104,000,000 for the state of Michigan in 2020.39

Unfortunately, the communities most at risk of poor health outcomes during pregnancy and childbirth cannot afford access to doula, midwife, or birthing care due to costs.⁴⁰ In fact, Black people were found to be more likely than white people to desire, but unable to afford, doula services.41 Increasing Medicaid reimbursements for doula care expands access to doulas, especially for low-income and Black and

Indigenous pregnant people. Reimbursements, however, must also be enough for birth workers to financially support themselves. Four states, including neighboring Indiana, have met these dual interests by providing a \$350 to \$500 reimbursement for doula services during labor and delivery.42

Moreover, the field of birth work is inaccessible for many Black and Indigenous community members. State licensure requirements can bar many Black and Indigenous birth workers from this work. For example, in the state of Michigan, birth workers, such as midwives, encounter educational fees greater than \$19,00043 and licensing renewal fees of \$500 every two years.44 Many Black and Indigenous people simply do not have the financial resources necessary to pay these costs. State licensure also includes an English proficiency test and a criminal background check, 45 both of which can prevent Black and Indigenous birth workers from supporting pregnant people in their own communities. For example, an individual can be barred for several years from receiving a license if they have been convicted of a crime, including crimes such as shoplifting or possession of a controlled substance.⁴⁶ This is particularly prohibitive for Black Michiganders, who are overrepresented in the criminal legal system.

INDIGENOUS PREGNANT PEOPLE & BIRTH WORKERS

For Indigenous populations, cultural practices may be passed down through informal education that can bar them from becoming licensed for not meeting the state's educational requirements. Moreover, some Indigenous populations are adamant about keeping their culturally informed and holistic birth care practices apart from the American medical system because it often fails to treat Indigenous patients with cultural competency.⁴⁷ There is significant work and data collection to be done to fully include Indigenous pregnant people and birth workers in the American health system.

Conclusion

Michigan's women and birthing people need concrete policies that expand and sustain access to doulas, midwives, and birth workers. Comprehensive legislation to improve Black and Indigenous pregnancy-related health outcomes must: provide full coverage of prenatal, delivery and postpartum doula, midwife, and birth worker care; reduce onerous financial and administrative barriers to licensures: and provide access to patient-centered care.

In addition to strengthening the industry of birth workers, Michigan lawmakers must also ensure that all Michiganders - especially Black and Indigenous Michiganders - can afford high-quality care that validates them before, during, and after pregnancy. Michigan's Black and Indigenous women and pregnant people also need robust legislative fixes that provide paid sick days and paid family and medical leave; fair scheduling for those in the essential, but lowpaid, service industries; access to affordable, quality health insurance coverage; sustained support for child care programs and providers; and equal pay - including raising the minimum wage and eliminating the tipped minimum

Passing comprehensive birth care access legislation as well as ensuring economic security for all is an opportunity for lawmakers to correct Michigan's shameful Black and Indigenous pregnancy-related health disparities.

- 1 The data specifically refers to "women", however, in this factsheet we use "pregnant people" for inclusivity. Jennifer Torres, Tasha Kelley-Stilles, and DaSha Stockton. "Racism and Inequity in Birth Outcomes for Black and Native American Families: A Review of the Literature." Michigan Public Health Institute, 2020. https://www.michigan.gov/documents/mdhhs/ABEST_Literature_Review 709934 7.pdf.
- 2 There is no comparable data available for Indigenous pregnancy-related mortality in Michigan.
- 3 "Michigan Health Equity Data Project 2013 Update." Presented at the Michigan Department of Community Health, n.d. https://www.michigan.gov/mdhhs/0,5885,7-339-71550_2955_2985_78954---,00. html.
- 4 "Maternal Deaths in Michigan, 2013-2017 Data Update," Michigan Maternal Mortality Surveillance Program, Michigan Department of Health and Human Services, available at https://www.michigan.gov/documents/mdhhs/MMMS_2013-2017_Pubapproved_712422_7.pdf and "Michigan Maternal Mortality Surveillance, Executive Summary," Michigan Department of Health and Human Services, (January 2018), available at https://www.michigan.gov/documents/mdhhs/Maternal_Mortality_Executive_Summary_1_2018_Final_609738_7.pdf.
- 5 Michigan Department of Health and Human Services. "Overview of Severe Maternal Morbidity in Michigan 2011-2019." Accessed February 2, 2022. https://www.michigan.gov/documents/mdhhs/SMM_Report_Final_10.5.21_737494_7.pdf.
- 6 The data specifically refers to "women", however, in this factsheet we use "pregnant people" for inclusivity. Michigan had a rate of 194.3 severe maternal morbidity complications per 10,000 deliveries and a total count of 2,026 severe maternal morbidity complications in 2019. See Michigan Department of Health and Human Services. "Overview of Severe Maternal Morbidity in Michigan 2011-2019."
- 7 The data specifically refers to "women", however, in this factsheet we use "pregnant people" for inclusivity. In Michigan, Black, non-Hispanic pregnant people's rate of severe pregnancy complications in 2019 was 321.1 per 10,000 deliveries compared to white, non-Hispanic's rate of 158.1 per 10,000 deliveries. See Michigan Department of Health and Human Services. "Overview of Severe Maternal Morbidity in Michigan 2011-2019."
- 8 National Institutes of Health. "Are Maternal Morbidity and Mortality Preventable?," May 14, 2020. https://www.nichd.nih.gov/health/topics/maternal-morbidity-mortality/conditioninfo/prevention.
- 9 Michigan's pregnancy related death rate was 10.9 deaths per 100,000 live births in 2018 while nationally the death rate was 20.1 per 100,000 live births in 2019 and 23.8 deaths per 100,000 live births in 2020. See Michigan Department of Health and Human Services. "Maternal Deaths in Michigan, 2014-2018 Data Update." and Donna L. Hoyert. "Maternal Mortality Rates in the United States, 2020." National Center for Health Statistics, February 2022. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/hestat/maternal-mortality/2020/E-stat-Maternal-Mortality-Rates-2022.pdf.
- 10 The data specifically refers to "women", however, in this factsheet we use "pregnant people" for inclusivity. In Michigan, the pregnancy-related death rate for Black women from 2014-2018 was 24.1 deaths per 100,000 while the rate for White women was 8.5 deaths per 100,000 live births. See Michigan Department of Health and Human Services. "Maternal Deaths in Michigan, 2014-2018 Data Locates"
- 11 A 2013 Michigan Department of Community Health report using 1999-2010 data ranked Michigan as the 15th highest in the country for racial disparities in pregnancy-related deaths. See Torres, Kelley-Stilles, and Stockton. "Racism and Inequity in Birth Outcomes for Black and Native American Families: A Review of the Literature." Michigan Public Health Institute
- 12 From 2010-2012, Black women in Michigan were 4.5 times more likely to die than white women. From 2007-2016 Black women in the United States were 2.8 times more likely to die than white women. Michigan Department of Health and Human Services. "Michigan Maternal Mortality Surveillance," January 2018. https://www.michigan.gov/documents/mdhhs/Maternal_Mortality_Executive_Summary_1_2018_Final_609738_7.pdf. and Petersen, Emily E., Nicole L. Davis, David Goodman, Shanna Cox, Carla Syverson, Kristi Seed, Carrie Shapiro-Mendoza, William M. Callaghan, and Wanda Barfield. "Racial/Ethnic Disparities in Pregnancy-Related Deaths United States, 2007-2016." MMWR. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 68, no. 35 (September 6, 2019): 762-65. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6835a3.
- 13 62.3% of pregnancy-related deaths in Michigan are preventable. See Michigan Department of Health and Human Services. "Maternal Deaths in Michigan, 2014-2018 Data Update."
- 14 The CDC estimates that 60% of pregnancy-related deaths nationally can be prevented. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. "Prevent Pregnancy-Related Deaths," May 14, 2019. https://www.cdc.gov/vitalsigns/maternal-deaths/index.html.
- 15 The data specifically refers to "women", however, in this factsheet we use "pregnant people" for inclusivity. The pregnancy-related death rate from 2011-2015 for Indigenous pregnant people was 32.5 deaths per 100,000 live births. Emily Petersen, Nicole Davis, David Goodman, Shanna Cox, Nikki Mayes, Emily Johnston, Carla Syverson, et al. "Vital Signs: Pregnancy-Related Deaths United States, 2011-2015, and Strategies for Prevention, 13 States, 2013-2017." US Department of Health and Human Services/Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, May 10, 2019. https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/68/wr/pdfs/mm6818e1-H.pdf.
- 16 Tsui, Amy O., Raegan McDonald-Mosley, and Anne E. Burke. "Family Planning and the Burden of Unintended Pregnancies." Epidemiologic Reviews 32, no. 1 (April 2010): 152–74. https://doi.org/10.1093/epirev/mxq012 and Conde-Agudelo, Agustin, Anyeli Rosas-Bermudez, Fabio Castaño, and Maureen H. Norton. "Effects of Birth Spacing on Maternal, Perinatal, Infant, and Child Health: A Systematic Review of Causal Mechanisms." Studies in Family Planning 43, no. 2 (2012): 93–114. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1728-4465.2012.00308.x.
- 17 National Women's Law Center. "Health Insurance Coverage By State," March 23, 2021. https://nwlc.org/resource/health-insurance-coverage-by-state/.
- 18 See National Women's Law Center. "Health Insurance Coverage By State."
- 19 National Partnership for Women & Families. "Black Women's Maternal Health: A Multifaceted Approach to Addressing Persistent and Dire Health Disparities," April 2018. http://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/health/reports/black-womens-maternal-health.html.
- 20 Kim, Theresa Y., Rada K. Dagher, and Jie Chen. "Racial/Ethnic Differences in Unintended Pregnancy: Evidence From a National Sample of U.S. Women." American Journal of Preventive Medicine 50, no. 4 (April 2016): 427–35. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2015.09.027. And Rutman, Shira, Maile Taualii, Dena Ned, and Crystal Tetrick. "Reproductive Health and Sexual Violence among Urban American Indian and Alaska Native Young Women: Select Findings from the National Survey of Family Growth (2002)." Maternal and Child Health Journal 16 Suppl 2 (December 2012): 347–52. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10995-012-1100-1.
- 21 National Women's Law Center, "Our Vote Matters: Addressing the Issues Important to Black Women in Michigan," March 2020, https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/MJ-NWLC-Top-Lines-Lodf.
- 22 NPR, Robert Wood Johnson Found. & Harv. T.H. Chan. Sch. Pub. Health, Discrimination in America: Experiences and Views of American Women 7, at 15, 17, 21 (Dec. 2017), https://bit.ly/3ivlFxm.
- 23 Forde, Allana T., Danielle M. Crookes, Shakira F. Suglia, and Ryan T. Demmer. "The Weathering Hypothesis as an Explanation for Racial Disparities in Health: A Systematic Review." Annals of Epidemiology 33 (May 2019): 1-18.e.3. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annepidem.2019.02.011.
- 24 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. "Health of Black or African American Non-Hispanic Population," February 17, 2022. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/fastats/black-health.htm. And Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. "Health of American Indian or Alaska Native Populations," February 17, 2022. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/fastats/american-indian-health.htm.
- 25 See National Partnership for Women & Families. "Black Women's Maternal Health: A Multifaceted Approach to Addressing Persistent and Dire Health Disparities,
- 26 Vera Institute of Justice & Arnold Ventures. "Incarceration Trends in Michigan," 2019. https://www.vera.org/downloads/pdfdownloads/state-incarceration-trends-michigan.pdf.
- 27 See Vera Institute of Justice & Arnold Ventures. "Incarceration Trends in Michigan"
- 28 See Vera Institute of Justice & Arnold Ventures. "Incarceration Trends in Michigan"
- 29 Malika Saada Saar. "Mothers Behind Bars: A State by State Report Card and Federal Review on Conditions of Confinement for Pregnant and Parenting Women." National Women's Law Center, 2010. https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/MothersBehindBars1.pdf.
- 30 Mothering Justice. "Mamas Agenda," https://www.motheringjustice.org/mamasagenda. The Mamas Agenda is a set of policy issues and solutions that together will ensure that moms and birthing people, especially those of color, are able to live and care for their families in full safety, dignity, good health, and justice.
- 31 DONA International. "What Is a Doula." Accessed March 30, 2022. https://www.dona.org/what-is-a-doula/.
- 32 The data specifically refers to "women", however, in this factsheet we use "pregnant people" for inclusivity. Soares, Ricardo, Aysla Albuquerque, Ulisses dos Anjos, Rodrigo Vianna, Luciano Gomes, Waglânia Faustino, Juliana Araújo, et al. "Analysis on the Doula's Influence in Childbirth Care at a Maternity." International Archives of Medicine, January 1, 2016. https://doi.org/10.3823/2140.
- 33 The data specifically refers to "women", however, in this factsheet we use "pregnant people" for inclusivity. Gruber, Kenneth J., Susan H. Cupito, and Christina F. Dobson. "Impact of Doulas on Healthy Birth Outcomes." The Journal of Perinatal Education 22, no. 1 (2013): 49–58. https://doi.org/10.1891/1058-1243.221.49 and Thurston, Lydia A. Futch, Dalia Abrams, Alexa Dreher, Stephanie R. Ostrowski, and James C. Wright. "Improving Birth and Breastfeeding Outcomes among Low Resource Women in Alabama by Including Doulas in the Interprofessional Birth Care Team." Journal of Interprofessional Education & Practice 17 (December 1, 2019): 100278. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jep.2019.100278
- 34 Kozhimannil, Katy Backes, Rachel R. Hardeman, Laura B. Attanasio, Cori Blauer-Peterson, and Michelle O'Brien. "Doula Care, Birth Outcomes, and Costs Among Medicaid Beneficiaries." American Journal of Public Health 103, no. 4 (April 1, 2013): e113–21. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2012.301201.
- 35 Nora Ellmann. "Community-Based Doulas and Midwives." Center for American Progress (blog), April 14, 2020. https://www.americanprogress.org/article/community-based-doulas-midwives/. And Wolman, Wendy-Lynne, Beverley Chalmers, G. Justus Hofmeyr, and V. Cheryl Nikodem. "Postpartum Depression and Companionship in the Clinical Birth Environment: A Randomized, Controlled Study." American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology 168, no. 5 (May 1, 1993): 1388–93. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0002-9378(11)90770-4.
- 36 "Bundle of Joy: Maternal & Infant Health Trend Series Report 2: The Added Cost of Complications During and After Delivery." Premier, 2018. https://explore.premierinc.com/MaternalHealthTrendsCost.
- 37 Michigan Medicaid pays for 40% of all births. Kaiser Family Foundation. "Births Financed by Medicaid," December 17, 2021. https://www.kff.org/medicaid/state-indicator/births-financed-by-medicaid/
- 38 Kozhimannil, Katy B., Rachel R. Hardeman, Fernando Alarid-Escudero, Carrie A. Vogelsang, Cori Blauer-Peterson, and Elizabeth A. Howell. "Modeling the Cost-Effectiveness of Doula Care Associated with Reductions in Preterm Birth and Cesarean Delivery." Birth (Berkeley, Calif.) 43, no. 1 (March 2016): 20–27. https://doi.org/10.1111/birt.12218.

5

- 39 There were 104,166 live births in Michigan in 2020. Doula savings of \$1,000 per birth would result in savings of approximately \$104,166,000 State of Michigan. "Population, Births, Deaths, Marriages & Divorces by Year," 2021. https://vitalstats.michigan.gov/osr/natality/tab4.1.asp.
- 40 Madelin Noh. "Doulas, Disparities, and Disentangling Maternal Mortality." Brown Political Review (blog), November 21, 2019. https://brownpoliticalreview.org/2019/11/doulas-disparities-anddisentangling-maternal-mortality/.
- 41 Kozhimannil, Katy B., Laura B. Attanasio, Judy Jou, Lauren K. Joarnt, Pamela J. Johnson, and Dwenda K. Gjerdingen. "Potential Benefits of Increased Access to Doula Support during Childbirth." The American Journal of Managed Care 20, no. 8 (August 1, 2014): e340-52.
- 42 Taylor Platt and Neva Kaye. "Four State Strategies to Employ Doulas to Improve Maternal Health and Birth Outcomes in Medicaid." The National Academy for State Health Policy (blog), July 13, 2020. https://www.nashp.org/four-state-strategies-to-employ-doulas-to-improve-maternal-health-and-birth-outcomes-in-medicaid/.
- 43 National Midwifery Institute. "Tuition and Fees NMI Certificate Program," January 1, 2019. https://www.nationalmidwiferyinstitute.com/certificate-program-tuition-and-fees.44 epstein.law.northwestern.edu/research/genderjudging.pdf. See also Vicki Kramer, Alison Konrad & Sumru Erkut.
- 44 Licensing and Regulatory Affairs Bureau of Professional Licensing. "Michigan Midwife Licensing Guide," August 19, 2021. https://www.michigan.gov/documents/lara/Midwife_Licensing_Guide_654132_7.
- 45 See Licensing and Regulatory Affairs Bureau of Professional Licensing. "Michigan Midwife Licensing Guide,"
- 46 Hilf, & Hilf, PLC. "Criminal Convictions, Nurses, and Other Licensed Health Care Professionals in Michigan." Law Offices of Hilf & Hilf, October 12, 2017. https://www.michigancriminalattorneysblog.com/criminal-convictions-nurses-licensed-health-care-professionals-michigan/.
- 47 Gonzales, Patrisia. 2020 "Innovative Models of Care for Reducing Inequities in Maternal Health." Webinar from National Institute of Nursing Research, September 29. https://www.ninr.nih.gov/sites/ files/docs/Workshop_Bios_Sept2020.pdf